
Thursday, June 1, 2006: (St. Justin) 
 Jesus said: “My people, how often you give in to your 
weaknesses in all of your bad habits.  You may have addictions 
to drinking, cigarettes, drugs, or excessive TV watching and 
eating too much of the wrong foods.  This vision of a couch 
means that you become weak to addictions when you are fatigued 
from not enough sleep or from laziness in not enough exercise.  
Your body is a temple of the Holy Spirit and you abuse it when 
you indulge yourself with excessive substance abuse.  When you 
weaken your body with gluttony and substance addictions, these 
are sins against your own body.  In order to be strong 
spiritually, you must be willing to control your physical 
appetites and get enough rest.  Fatigue can rob you of your 
prayer time if you constantly fall asleep in your prayers.  If 
you become too tired to pray at night, then try to pray earlier 
or at a time of the day when you are not so tired.  It is when 
you are tired that you are weaker in fighting off sin and 
temptations.  Fasting from food can be a help in trying to 
control the body’s desires and appetites.  You do not need to be 
drinking and eating constantly, and you need to work on 
restraining the body and not give in to each impulse.  By 
restraining yourself against your bad habits, you will see less 
need for these things in your life, and more desire to be My 
servant and a suffering victim.” 
 
Thursday, June 1, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you tend to put off things 
that need to be taken care of  depending on your priority of 
what is more important.  It is easy to procrastinate those 
things that you find difficult to handle.  Those things that 
need prioritizing may be more important to Me than they are to 
you.  If you are faced with many tasks, then pray to Me for some 
direction as to what should be done first.  If you listen for My 
direction, I will lead you on the best path for helping your 
soul and the souls of others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many things in life that 
cause you stress in causing you harm or a financial loss.  Do 
not question Me why such bad things happen to you because these 
things are only accidental, or have some cause.  Instead of 
being angry with Me, it is better to just deal with these trials 
the best that you can without seeking out vengeance on anyone.  
Some people are tested more than others, but it is only because 
that person has been given sufficient grace to handle that 
situation.  Where possible reach out to help people in difficult 
problems so you can help ease their burdens.  Every act of 
charity will store up treasure in heaven for you.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, you see one destruction in Iraq 
that was caused by man.  You also see destruction by natural 
disasters as the earthquake in Indonesia.  It is difficult to 
deal with death and destruction from any cause, but war damage 
and suicide bombings can be stopped.  You have enough troubles 
with natural disasters, so it is more important to stop your 
hostilities which bring unnecessary killing upon innocent 
peoples.  Pray for those suffering from storms and earthquakes, 
but pray harder to stop your wars that Satan is stirring up in 
this evil age.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you are faced with fix-it 
jobs that you are not skilled enough to handle.  You can pay to 
have someone fix the wall, or ask a friend to help you.  Even 
some find a way to train themselves to fix the wall.  You also 
face some spiritual problems that you are not always able to 
handle on your own.  Call on Me, My saints, or My angels to help 
you with these problems.  With faith and trust in Me, you can 
turn back and bind any evil spirits that are holding you from 
doing your mission.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are thinking of buying a 
house, you have to sit down and count the costs and determine if 
you will have enough money to afford it.  In a different way 
some have to sit down and count the costs of giving everything 
over to Me in faith.  Some, who cannot give up their 
possessions, have a difficulty in paying this price for their 
faith.  Think of how much I love you that I died to pay the 
ransom for your soul.  I gave up My life for you, and now I am 
asking you to give your life over to Me.  Everything that you 
have has been given to you by My grace.  See that you are only a 
steward of these earthly things, and that your soul is the most 
important gift that you can give to Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, all of the arms that you are making 
are only meant for one purpose to be used in a war.  That is why 
your arms makers and dealers have only one intention of making 
money by having constant wars.  Stop having these wars and you 
will have little need for making such arms.  Better to turn your 
arms materials into useful tools than waste them on further 
destruction.  Man needs to focus more on providing food, 
clothing, and shelter for everyone than all the money you waste 
on wars.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are here tonight adoring My 
Blessed Sacrament and I thank all of you for taking the time to 
come and visit Me in prayer.  My Sacred Heart devotion is all 
about how much I love you and how much you love Me. Just as My 
Blessed Mother and I are united in our two hearts, so you can 
become united with our hearts by your love for us.  Every time 
you pray to us for your petitions, I place them on our hearts 



and answer what is best for your soul or those souls you are 
praying for.  Rejoice in our love because we are always watching 
out for your soul.” 
 
Friday, June 2, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, the Jews of My time were very 
strong in their beliefs of the Law handed down by Moses.  They 
did not want to hear My message of love and they did everything 
possible to get rid of My followers and any miracles associated 
with My Name.  They could not dispute the truth of My words, and 
they did not want to believe that I was the Messiah sent by God.  
The Resurrection was the hardest truth of all that they could 
not accept, and that is why they paid off the soldiers to lie 
that My disciples carried off My body.  That is why the Jews had 
many of My disciples imprisoned and martyred for their faith to 
stop evangelization in My Name.  Since they were indeed fighting 
God, Christianity still was successful in spreading to be the 
most numerous faith to be shared of all time.  I have guarded My 
Church as I promised you that the gates of hell will not prevail 
over it.  Even today, there still are those who persecute My 
Church because they have their own agenda which is not true love 
of God.  My faithful remnant will be preserved at My refuges 
while the forces of evil will bring the New Age beliefs over 
those remaining.  Trust in My protection of My followers’ souls, 
but some will be martyred again.  This age of evil will be brief 
before I will come and destroy it.” 
 
Saturday, June 3, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, seeing people die for their faith 
should inspire you in your own faith.  It is not too many times 
that you consider your own death, but every funeral that you 
attend should make you think that one day you will be in a 
casket.  If you are strong in your faith and close to Me in 
prayer, you should be confident in trusting in My promise of 
salvation.  But if you are too attached to the world, then you 
need to understand how you will be held accountable for your 
actions and why you do not stay close to Me.  There are only two 
choices in life and you can only have one master.  You cannot 
love Me and love money at the same time.  Those, who love money 
and the world more than Me, are on the broad road to hell.  But 
those, who love Me more than their possessions, are on the 
narrow road to heaven.  My message and the Bible containing My 
Word has been available for many years.  You cannot excuse 
yourself at the judgment that you did not know about Me.  You 
will either refuse to know Me, or you will be willing to die for 
your faith in Me.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, your government has developed a 



massive new microwave machine that now has four times the 
previous power and is called the HAARP machine.  This machine 
has the capability of enhancing tornadoes, enhancing hurricanes, 
holding storms in one area to cause flooding, and it can cause 
earthquakes.  This device controlled the jet streams to keep 
floods forming in your New England states.  Many of your severe 
storms have come from this weather making machine.  Soon you 
will see more devastating earthquakes caused by this same 
machine.  By creating a lot of havoc and confusion, the intent 
is linked to natural disasters that could result in martial law 
takeover of your country.  The army was called in to establish 
order when looting got out of hand after Katrina in New Orleans.  
The one world people are in control of these devices and they 
will be using terrorism and precipitated disasters for their 
takeover.  They will use whatever means they can to control 
America, even if innocent people are killed.  Pray for My 
protection at My refuges which will be the only safe havens from 
those forcing chips in your body.  Pray for all of these souls 
who do not realize how they are being manipulated by the rich 
and secret societies controlling your government.”  
 
Sunday, June 4, 2006: (Pentecost) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read the signs of the Holy 
Spirit’s coming upon My disciples in the wind and the tongues of 
fire.  All of My faithful have been endowed with the gifts of 
the Holy Spirit at their Confirmation.  Pentecost is a reminder 
of these gifts of the Holy Spirit, and it is a responsibility to 
speak out My words of salvation for everyone to be saved.  I 
have talked many times of feeding My sheep and bringing souls to 
Me.  This saving of souls from hell and the evil one is a hard 
calling, but it is a necessary task, especially in this evil 
age.  You are struggling with a constant battle of good and 
evil, and you see the need for the Holy Spirit’s help in this 
fight for souls.  You are fighting principalities and powers, 
but you must use all of your spiritual weapons and your gifts of 
the Holy Spirit.  When you speak out to save souls, the Holy 
Spirit will give you what to say to them.  Stay strong in your 
faith by daily prayer, and use all of your gifts for My greater 
glory in saving souls.” 
 The Holy Spirit said: “I am the God of Love and I come into 
being from the love of God the Father for the Son.  God is 
perfect love and We call all of you to the same unconditional 
love in order to be perfected from your earthly desires.  You 
have been given My seven gifts of the Spirit, but you must claim 
them for your own if they are ever to be effective in your 
spiritual life.  These seven gifts are meant to counter the 
seven capital sins.  If you call on My help, I will give you 



what to say in evangelizing souls, and I will enable you to use 
your healing gifts for both helping people with their spiritual 
and physical problems.  In order to have healings, there must be 
a belief in a healing from the healer through the power of God, 
and a belief in a healing from the one needing a healer.  Many 
times I healed a person’s sins before healing them physically.  
It is this mutual belief in faith that is required for an 
openness of a healing to take place.  For every intention in 
prayer, you must call in My Name, God the Father, and God the 
Holy Spirit.  Be persistent in your prayer and it will be 
answered in the best way for that soul. 
 
Monday, June 5, 2006: (St. Boniface) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as this vision of the animals and 
flowers shows you, it is good to take some lessons from nature.  
These are all of My creations as you are, and you need to see 
how man fits into My plan.  You see the beauty of the flowers, 
but their blossoms only last a short time.  You see the beauty 
of your youth and the blossoms of your fruit in  work and your 
children.  Your life also is short, but your beauty gives praise 
to My greater glory.  You see the animals with all of their 
instincts for survival and how I provide even for the birds and 
the bees.  I provide for man’s needs also, but you are special 
with a soul and free will, as you are made in My image.  
Everyone of My creations has a purpose and a plan for their 
lives.  This is where you can put your life in perspective that 
all creation needs to give Me praise and glory for My gift of 
life.  You have been given free will and the ability to love Me 
or not.  I have shown all of you that I love you enough to die 
for you, and offer you salvation of your soul from sin.  You can 
follow My Commandments and My invitation for love, or you can 
reject My plan.  As in nature only good trees bear fruit that 
lasts, while bad trees are barren and are burned in the fire.  
The consequences of your actions will determine whether you 
choose heaven or hell.  Follow Me and you will receive your 
reward in heaven.  Reject Me and you will follow the bad angels 
to hell.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, it is so sad that your young men 
have had to die in all of these controlled wars perpetrated by 
the one world people.  These evil men are ruthless in causing so 
many to die for them to make their blood money.  Look at all of 
the broken families with lost brothers and fathers.  Even the 
maimed and wounded from war are still suffering to make a living 
for their families.  Rather than tolerate constant wars for 
trumped up terror reasons, it would be better to try and live in 
love and peace.  Take away all of this sadness and killing and 
imitate My life of peace, love and humility.  If enough people 



voted against all war and prayed for peace, you could be granted 
an Era of Peace.  Your people need to turn away from those who 
want war, and do not follow their evil leadership.  Call on My 
Name and My angels to assist you in stopping your wars.  Ask 
your people to follow My words of love, and stop following those 
who are beating the drums for war.” 
 
Tuesday, June 6, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who are so 
taken up with the cares and pleasures of this life that they 
have no time for Me in their lives.  These people are so blinded 
by their own selfish interests that they are living in a 
spiritual fog and not even seeking Me.  In today’s Gospel (Matt. 
22:15-22) I answered the Pharisees about paying taxes: ‘Render, 
therefore, to Caesar the things that are Caesar’s, and to God 
the things that are God’s.’  In your everyday life you need to 
pay taxes and bills.  Depending on your income, you usually have 
a discretionary part of your income to buy extras,  
entertainment, and charity.  For those that can afford it, there 
is a suggested giving to charity of a tithing or ten per cent of 
your income in the Bible.  Instead of eating out often and 
focusing on entertainment, it is important that you share your 
excess with the needy out of love for them.  If you were 
experiencing hard times, you would be thankful if someone was 
generous in helping you.  When you help someone in need, you are 
helping Me in them.  At your judgment you will have to answer to 
Me how you helped the needy when you had the opportunity.  So 
work charity into your financial budget, and work Me into your 
budget of time and priorities.  Do not be blinded by worldly 
things, but open your eyes to the reality of planning to work 
toward heaven in the next life.  Just as St. Paul recommended, 
purify your soul in prayer and Confession so you are ready to 
meet Me at your judgment.”     
 Jesus said: “My people, My prayer warriors are those here 
giving adoration to My Blessed Sacrament.  Those, who are joined 
to My Heart and that of My Blessed Mother, are close to her 
devotions that lead you to Me.  How often you are joy filled in 
praying all the Mysteries of the Holy Rosary.  The rosary and 
the scapular are your weapons to fight the evil ones.  Other 
devotions to My Blessed Mother are your consecration to her 
before her feast days, her litanies, and many other devotions at 
the various places of her apparitions.  She has given many 
messages and signs for the whole world to understand that you 
are living in the end times.  I have given many messages also 
about this evil era.  I am warning you still that your spiritual 
weapons are most important in battling the evil ones, and not 
your physical weapons.  The evil ones use war and wealth to 



destroy you and cause you to fight each other.  Know that My 
power is greater than all of the demons, and when you summon My 
help, I will send you My graces, blessings, and My angels to 
protect you.  Have no fear of this day or of any other day of 
evil, since I have My arms of protection wrapped around you.  
Those, who pray to My Blessed Mother, will also have her mantle 
of protection guarding you as well from the evil ones.  Continue 
to pray all of your daily rosaries for My Blessed Mother’s 
intentions.” 
 
Wednesday, June 7, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I have talked to you many times of 
the battle between good and evil going on here on earth.  The 
prize or goal of this battle is for souls.  Those, who are won 
by My angels and saints, will be rewarded in heaven.  Those, who 
are lost to the devil and his angels, will suffer forever in the 
flames of hell.  Many have tried to portray heaven in earthly 
terms because this life experience is all that you know.  
Because you will be in a spiritual world, you have no idea of 
how it will be like in heaven without your body.  You will be in 
a complete ecstacy of peace with My love surrounding you.  You 
will see Me as I am in the beatific vision, and you will be 
placed in your chosen level of heaven based on your love for Me 
in your life.  You will witness the constant singing of praises 
to Me and you will be so taken up with My glory and love that 
being bored will never enter your mind.  Once you have had the 
smallest taste of heaven, you would not desire to ever leave.  
Your soul is constantly seeking to be in My Presence and 
experience My peace which can only be found with Me and not 
anywhere else.  Many times in Scripture you hear of the terms 
‘saved’ or ‘redeemed’.  This means that souls, who have come to 
understand faith in My Word, are only satisfied in directing 
their lives to heaven.  This desire for being with Me in heaven 
is the natural craving of every soul, but it can be influenced 
by a person’s desire for earthly things.  This is why the devil 
tries to get you to worship and follow only the desires of the 
flesh instead of seeking Me.  In this life you will either 
worship and love Me as being saved, or you will worship money, 
possessions, and pleasures of the flesh as being lost.  Choose 
heavenly and holy things because in the end your body will die, 
and your soul will be left only with what you did in life 
without any earthly things.  Once you are converted and saved 
from this life, you will desire to save others for heaven out of 
love for them.  You know full well of what souls, who are 
blinded, will face in the flames of hell without Me.  As you 
struggle in your progress toward your perfection, you are also 
drawn through My grace to save other souls through your 



evangelical efforts.  Pray for these souls and work hard to save 
them, and you will have an even greater reward for your labors 
of love.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some are looking for signs of the 
end times, but they are all around you.  Some thought things 
would happen on 6-6-06.  Some thought there was a sign in the 
latest comet that broke into many pieces.  Some think there is 
something going to happen when two red eye storms pass close to 
each other on Jupiter.  Already you have seen 6,000 deaths with 
the latest earthquake in Indonesia.  A volcano in that same 
region is spewing out lava and smoke.  Many other natural 
disasters are occurring with a greater frequency.  The latest 
hurricane season has begun and all eyes are on the least little 
depression after the Katrina disaster of last year.  As you set 
new records for warmth in January, flooding in New England, and 
snow levels in New York City, there is a pause that these events 
are more than normal.  As you witness more record weather 
events, you are witnessing some of the end time signs that  I 
described to My apostles.  See with your eyes of faith that the 
end times are truly upon you.  Pray for My help and I will 
defend you from the evil ones.” 
 
Thursday, June 8, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this large separation in a rock 
formation is all about how people will be judged as either for 
Me or against Me.  In today’s Gospel (Matt. 22:34-40) concerning 
the Two Great Commandments of loving Me and your neighbor, again 
it is mentioned how important love is in order to enter heaven.  
St. Paul said if you followed all of the Commandments, but did 
not have love, then you are nothing but a clanging cymbal.  I 
call your attention to when Moses brought down the Ten 
Commandments from Mount Sinai, and he threw them at the golden 
calf of idol worship.  Many of the unbelievers were put to death 
and the people of that generation roamed the desert for forty 
years.  Even until today there are still only two choices to 
either follow My Commandments of love, or to reject them with 
idol worship.  Those of this world, who worship the things and 
pleasures of this world, will be punished as I punished the 
Israelite idol worshipers.  But those, who follow My 
Commandments of love, will find life everlasting in heaven.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, in some cases man has to take some 
risks to get what he wants.  In this vision of a coal mine it is 
a risk to go into a cave and dig out the coal.  There are risks 
from black lung, coal dust fires, and cave-ins.  The risk is 
taken to provide money for a miner’s family and the fuel needed 
to run your power plants and other uses.  In the spiritual life 



you take risks also.  You are sinners and there is always a risk 
that you could lose your soul to the evil one.  But you can call 
on Me in My sacraments to heal your sins in Confession, and feed 
you My Body and Blood in Holy Communion.  By following My ways 
and My laws instead of your own, then you will be on the road to 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, some have for years sought this cup 
or Holy Grail that I used at the Last Supper.  Even though this 
could be a keepsake of the First Mass, it is more important to 
focus on the bread and wine that was consecrated into My Body 
and Blood than to be so concerned about the vessels themselves.  
Be joyful that you are blessed to be able to receive My very 
Presence so you can have an intimate relationship with Me.  Your 
prayers of thanksgiving are one way to show Me how much you love 
Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not easy to have to evacuate 
your home when earthquakes and volcanic eruptions threaten to 
kill you.  You take with you what you treasure most and leave in 
haste for safety.  This same threat of death could come in your 
own natural disasters, but even more so you will be threatened 
by the evil ones with a threat of spiritual death.  You will 
again have to leave your home in haste and take your 
sacramentals, some food, clothing, blankets and tents when you 
are threatened by the evil ones who want to kill you.  You will 
be led by your angels to My nearest refuges of protection.  
Trust in Me no matter how much you will be tested.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are times in your life that 
events or what you need to accomplish seem almost 
insurmountable.  You climb large mountains or deep valleys and 
it requires much effort to bring you to the summit.  If you call 
on Me to help you in everything that you do, then each task will 
seem easy.  All things are possible for Me and you need to be 
confident that I will never test you beyond your endurance.  
Have trust and hope that I will also give you sufficient grace 
to gain your sainthood to enter heaven.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, when one leads a group with a 
lantern into a dark cave, there is a certain trust that you are 
putting in your leader to take you in the right direction.  In 
the spiritual world you could also be a beacon of faith to let 
your light of faith lead souls by evangelization to salvation in 
Me.  Saving souls from hell and the evil one is your most 
important calling, so do not pass up any opportunity to convert 
a soul to the faith.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the sheep know their master’s voice 
when he calls them.  It may be confusing for the sheep to find 
their way when it is blinded by tall grass without any sense of 
direction.  There are many souls on earth who are blinded by the 



desires and the cares of this life, and they do not see the 
direction where they can find Me.  I need My faithful to be My 
shepherds so you can cut the grass of confusion so they can see 
clearly how to come to Me in prayer.  By giving converts 
teaching and direction, you can help save their souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I ask you to give Me honor on 
Sunday and remember Me by coming to Mass which is the greatest 
of all prayers.  This measure of obedience to your spiritual 
leaders is important to control your pride so you do not get 
overconfident in your spiritual exercises.  Follow My 
Commandments, but follow them out of love for Me and with a 
desire not to offend Me in sin.  When you do everything to 
please Me and be obedient to My calling, you will surely have 
your reward waiting for you in heaven.” 
  
Friday, June 9, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you are entering a time when there 
will be a higher frequency of more intense earthquakes.  There 
will also be a considerable increase in volcanic activity that 
will be associated with these earthquakes.  The most activity 
will be seen on the Pacific Ring of Fire on both sides of the 
Pacific Ocean.  This one volcano in the vision will release so 
much ash into the atmosphere that it will start to affect your 
weather patterns.  Man thinks that he is in control of this 
world, but your manipulations of jet streams, droughts, and 
earthquakes are going to cause repercussions that could threaten 
the air you breathe and the water you drink.  Your manipulation 
of the atmosphere with your many chemtrails will also change 
your weather by upsetting the delicate balance of nature that 
you are violating.  Many of the people of the world are not even 
aware of the effects of these chemicals placed into the air by 
your military planes, and the various HAARP machines of the U.S. 
and Russia.  All of your storms and natural disasters are being 
enhanced by man’s manipulations.  Pray that the governments 
involved stop this activity, or you will see more destruction 
than you have ever seen before.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen many disasters 
recently and some people have lost everything and have had to 
start all over again.  In life you cannot get too comfortable 
with your house and your possessions because they could be taken 
away from you at any moment.  All of the things that you own are 
only temporary, so do not cling to possessions, and do not run 
your life desiring to buy even more possessions.  Take hold of 
your life and see that serving Me in your mission is your first 
and only calling.  Keep focused on the holy things and your 
burdens will seem lighter.  Unite your thoughts with mine so you 
will desire to do only what I want you to do.  The more you 



follow your own will in pleasing the body, the harder it will be 
to do My mission.  You must cast aside your earthly desires so 
you will be completely open to heavenly desires.  Many of the 
possessions that you desire are not necessary for your needs, so 
do not let them stand in your way of coming to heaven on the 
narrow road.”  
 
Saturday, June 10, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, even though you have to take care 
of your necessities for survival, do not let the devil so 
distract you with worldly desires away from Me.  The purpose of 
this vision is that you need to have a strong will in faith to 
burn through all of your desires for possessions in order to 
keep your focus on holy things that lead you to heaven.  When 
you really analyze how many things you desire that are not 
necessary, you will see that focusing on My mission for your 
life is much more important.  Sometimes it is a struggle to put 
these distracting cares aside, but it is your only way of 
blocking out the devil’s temptations.  Do not let your idle 
curiosity lead you astray, and pay attention to how you waste 
time on frivolous entertainment.  Guard your prayer time from 
other pursuits, and think to follow what I would like you to be 
doing in accomplishing My mission for you.  Many times you know 
what you should be doing for Me, but you give in to your bodily 
cares and pastimes out of weakness.  Let Me and your soul run 
your life without interference from what your body would like.  
When you are close to following Me, you will have much peace and 
rest instead of chaos and confusion when your body is allowed to 
control your life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is a sign of how the 
traditions of the faith are being torn apart from its foundation 
by modernism in the Church.  I have given you My very words of 
Scripture to show you My miracles and how I died for all of you 
on the cross.  The modernists have changed the meaning of My 
words and with the resurrected crucifix they are trying to 
minimize My suffering on the cross.  I have handed down the 
power to consecrate the Hosts to My Body and Blood, only to My 
priest sons.  Many attacks have come against My priests and the 
belief of My Real Presence in the Hosts.  The devil is doing all 
in his power to destroy the foundations of your faith.  But My 
power is greater and My love will overpower his hate for man.  
Keep your faith strong by your spiritual reading, and be a good 
traditional teacher to your relatives and others seeking to join 
the Church.  By continually building up the faith and its 
traditional foundations, you can preserve and pass the faith on 
to future generations.” 
 



Sunday, June 11, 2006: (Trinity Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil ones will be allowed a 
short reign during the tribulation.  Just when it will seem 
hopeless to you, then We will bring all the evil ones low as in 
the vision and My victory will reign supreme.  The devil, the 
Antichrist, and the second beast will be chained in hell with 
all of the demons and evil people of this world.  When I left 
this world, I gave My apostles a commission to evangelize souls 
and My Church has carried on this apostolate ever since.  But 
this evil age will be coming to a close so We can usher in a new 
Era of Peace that will be as the earth was intended without the 
abuses and manipulations of man.  I will renew the earth and My 
faithful will have their reward in this grace without the 
devil’s influence.  The evil ones, who will be persecuting you, 
will be suffering a living hell on earth before they will be 
cast into eternal hell.  Know that any success of evil now is 
only temporary until this age is over at My coming again.  Have 
faith and trust in Me during your sufferings here.  Be patient 
because My reward will be here soon.  The Blessed Trinity is all 
powerful, and nothing can stand against Us.” 
 
Monday, June 12, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, America is about to see more and 
more severe weather that could cause wind damage and flooding.  
Some of your storms will be natural and some will be enhanced by 
your weather altering machines.  Remember what I told you when 
you pollute the air and place continuous chemtrails in the 
atmosphere.  These things can upset the balance of nature and 
these abuses could bring you worse disasters than you could 
imagine.  It is the manipulation of your weather that will cause 
you the most problems.  Very few, if anyone, have questioned 
your government’s use of the chemtrails and the HAARP machine in 
altering your weather.  By the time you see the damage from this 
weather, it will be too late to do anything about it, but run 
for cover.  Ocean front property will be suffering the worst 
losses.  Pray for your people that they are able to evacuate 
before any storms come their way.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you about underwater 
earthquakes as being more frequent than earthquakes on land.  If 
there is a high magnitude earthquake, or a large displacement of 
the sea floor, you could see another massive tsunami as seen in 
2004.  You are seeing larger magnitude earthquakes around the 
Ring of Fire and they have the potential for causing volcanic 
activity or large tidal waves.  Those living near the Indian 
Ocean and the Pacific Ocean are now becoming more alert to these 
repercussions as every earthquake occurs.  Until this latest 
disaster killed over 200,000 people, there was little concern 



that such an incident could occur.  Now as with hurricanes, man 
has much more respect for what natural disasters can do and the 
suddenness as well.  Again I am warning people to avoid living 
so close to the ocean because of the potential for hurricanes 
and tsunamis.  People that live there also need to be able to 
leave quickly as events happen.  Pray for the people that have 
to endure any natural disasters.” 
 
Tuesday, June 13, 2006: (St. Anthony of Padua) 
 Jesus said: “My people,  many people have prayed to St. 
Anthony to help them find things.  Even in your own experiences 
you have had many petitions answered.  It is amazing to Me that 
when so many prayers are answered that the same people are not 
always offering prayers of thanksgiving.  I have seen the same 
experience in the many gifts that I give people, and they 
quickly take their gifts for granted without thanking Me.  There 
is also a proportional dimension to giving thanks.  The more 
important or the more valuable the gift is, the more thanks that 
you should give to Me or the intercessor that you are praying 
to.  Do not think, that just because you pray for something, it 
will be answered in the way you want.  Sometimes your prayers 
are answered for what is best for your soul or others.  Just the 
same, giving thanksgiving for a prayer answered is always 
proper.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you all start out your lives as 
infants and each of you are given individual gifts and talents.  
It is important that you use your opportunities to improve and 
use your talents in order to complete the mission I have given 
you.  The more you are open to My graces and are willing to give 
everything over to Me, the easier it is for Me to mold you into 
My service.  You have free will, but you want to focus your 
efforts on pleasing Me in helping your soul to conversion as 
well as others.  Do not be lazy in your own will for earthly 
pleasures, but be willing to suffer your trials and offer them 
up to Me.  The more treasures of good deeds that you can store 
in heaven, the more they will offset  any of your sins and bad 
deeds.  At the judgment these things will be weighed together 
and it will determine how long you may have to be purified of 
your earthly desires in purgatory.  Strive to be holy and you 
will be able to come to heaven sooner.  Continue to pray for 
poor sinners and the poor souls in purgatory.” 
 
Wednesday June 14, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some of your traditions 
that leave an empty chair for Elijah because he was a great 
prophet of God.  In today’s reading (3 Kings 18:20-40) Elijah 
challenged the followers of Baal to see if Baal could send down 



fire on a sacrificial bull.  Elijah taunted them badly saying 
they had to wake Baal up, but he just stressed how much of a 
false god Baal was.  Then after dousing water three times over 
his sacrifice, Elijah asked God to bring down fire so they would 
believe in God.  Fire then came down and consumed the sacrifice, 
even amidst the water.  With this proof the people shouted ‘The 
Lord is God.’ many times.  In the Scripture the people were 
witnesses to many miracles proving God’s existence.  But soon 
they would fall away again and believed in the false gods of the 
peoples around them.  It was this renewal and falling away that 
the Israelites went through throughout their history.  Many 
prophets were killed because the people did not want to obey My 
Commandments that kept them from their sinful pleasures and 
comforts.  Even until today, My prophets, who proclaim My 
Commandments of love, are still being persecuted.  If you speak 
out against the sexual sins, abortions, and homosexuality, you 
will receive great persecution because the evil ones of this age 
want the pleasures of their sins without anyone telling them to 
stop their sins.  Yet, if sinners do not repent of their sins 
and promise to avoid these sins, they could be condemned on 
their broad road to hell.  Keep proclaiming My laws and the need 
for repentance, even if your life is endangered, for you will 
save your souls and offer salvation to these sinners.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of guns and bombs are 
the weapons of your current wars, but the targets are mostly 
innocent bystanders.  You no longer fight with lines of armies, 
but with suicide bombers and car bombs.  Creating deaths from 
violence is the only weapon of the insurgents.  Killing the 
bombers and planners with huge bombs is the answering attack 
that takes those nearby as well.  Instead of trying to live by 
compromise in peace, neither side wants peace, only victory.  It 
is this mad desire by man to start wars and perpetuate them that 
is causing your killings and deficits.  Instead, you need to 
take away the money and stop these incessant wars in other 
countries.  Pray for peace, and vote those out of office who 
start constant wars.” 
 
Thursday, June 15, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this large boat about to fall over 
a high falls represents your country which is about to fall into 
bankruptcy from your continuous wars.  You are just seeing your 
Congress voting on another $90 billion installment to support 
your war in Iraq and Afghanistan.  This money goes to finance 
your military industrial complex that profits from your wars.  
This payment is beyond your budget and these war debts get added 
to your National Debt which has doubled in the last six years.  
The central bankers profit from the interest on this debt and 



that is why they want it to get larger.  Your debt service for 
these wars adds to your budget and it soon could bring your 
country into bankruptcy when your bond interest is too high.  
Pray for peace in your world and for your leaders to stop this 
war insanity and bleeding your people dry with their trumped up 
wars and debts.  If your people do not change the course of your 
ship, you will be taken over after your country goes bankrupt 
for not paying its bills.”           
 
Thursday, June 15, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
    Jesus said: “My people, your scientists are working with 
various kinds of technology for one reason and that is to make 
more deadlier killing machines.  This new machine in the vision 
uses a powerful magnet to make a particle beam weapon and it 
also can alter weather patterns.  There are microwave weapons as 
in the HAARP machine and psychotronic machines.  You have 
various beam, lightning, and laser weapons as well.  All of 
these weapons are about control in warfare to threaten people 
into submission.  Despite these evil killing machines, I give 
you the most powerful weapons of all in prayer and your 
sacramentals.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has been troubled by droughts, 
storms, and hurricanes over the years.  As a result of man’s 
technology, various governments want to take control over these 
violent storms.  Seeding these storms with various particles may 
help disperse the violent rain while they are still at sea.  Man 
does not know how this will effect these storms since it could 
even increase their intensity.  Man’s experiments with weather 
have not helped, but have made these storms even worse.  Leave 
nature alone, or you could be upsetting a delicate balance with 
disastrous results.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in various parts of the world 
terrorists could use crop dusting planes to drop bombs or 
biological weapons on unsuspecting countries.  Those, who want 
to cause terror or many deaths, could use older technology to 
deliver their deadly weapons on any capital.  A certain 
vigilance is needed against such terrorists wherever they decide 
to attack.  Continue to pray for peace and try to discourage 
these attacks by peaceful compromise.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these gold colored planes represent 
the one world people and the gold of their wealth in causing war 
after war.  These people finance the new dictators and 
terrorists who will instigate new wars against the rest of the 
world.  They create the problem and then create the solution 
which is many billions of dollars to fight wars that have no 



end.  Pray to stop these evil ones and call on My help so that I 
will bring My judgement soon.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know much about the battles of 
war on this earth, but you have little knowledge of spiritual 
battles going on all over the earth.  When you are battling evil 
spirits and even possessed people, you need powerful spiritual 
weapons.  Ask Me to send My angels and blessings on you to 
battle these evil ones.  Priests with holy water and exorcism 
prayers are your best means to fight them.  Even holding up My 
Blessed Sacrament, relics and blessed salt are means to repel 
the demons.  Trust in Me and I will help you to do battle with 
those who want to steal your souls for Satan.  The occult is 
very strong now, but My power is greater.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see more and more volcanoes 
unleash their fury and clouds that rise high in the sky, there 
also will be more demons coming up onto the earth.  Evil will be 
increasing as these natural disasters worsen.  This is another 
sign of the tribulation coming that will bring about an evil 
that you have yet to experience.  Only with your blessed 
sacramentals and your spiritual weapons will you be able to 
withstand this onslaught of evil.  This is why I will lead you 
to My refuges of protection where My angels will defend you from 
the demons.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this place of molten fire is very 
much like hell where souls even now are suffering forever.  
These souls refused to worship Me or let Me lead their lives.  
By not accepting Me as their Savior and not repenting of their 
sins, these souls chose to worship themselves and the world, and 
now are finding their punishment in this lake of fire.  Listen 
to the souls who have experienced hell in near death experiences 
because it is a real place of eternal suffering in flames.  You 
have only one soul and one choice in this life.  Choose life 
with Me over death with Satan.” 
 
Friday, June 16, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this research in the vision to make 
new weapons is the biggest waste of your money that you could 
make.  Even in the latest war in Iraq, your military had so much 
overkill potential in your weapons that it was over in a short 
time.  Now this recent war against terrorists is even more 
overkill.  The expense of your weapons to blow up a little house 
is obscene compared to the poverty of the people you are trying 
to control.  You do not need such new and expensive weapons in 
such an insurgency war.  It is time to cut this unnecessary 
military spending and use your money to help people in their 
basic needs.  Refuse to listen to the one world people who 
purposely cause wars to justify this huge military stockpile of 



weapons for their next war.  Focus more on peace and change the 
priorities of your budget for the people’s needs and less 
deficits for weapons that are unneeded.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Americans are very dependent on 
their electricity to access phone lines, the internet, and their 
TV entertainment.  When you will be forced to use smart cards to 
buy everything, it will be difficult to live on just what you 
can provide.  Water and food are necessities that you can store 
for a while, but sooner or later you may have to barter for your 
needs.  Once the one world people make it mandatory to have 
chips in your body, this is when you will have to ask Me to have 
My angels lead you to the nearest refuge.  It is one thing to 
zero your bank accounts when you refuse to use smart cards.  It 
is another thing to have your life threatened if you refuse to 
take chips in the body.  Even if they threaten to kill you, 
refuse this mark of the beast that could control your mind.  
This is why My refuges will be a safe haven that will provide 
you water, food, healing, and protection by My angels from the 
evil ones.  I know how difficult it will be to stand up to these 
evil ones in the tribulation, but I am also giving you a way out 
of their control.  The one world people want full control over 
your money, your mind, and even your soul.  My power is greater 
and I will give you all that you need if you just have faith in 
My help.  You are seeing all the signs of this evil age taking 
over the world.  Know that My victory is coming soon because 
this reign of evil will be brief.  Stay faithful to Me in your 
prayers and use My sacraments to sustain the grace you need for 
your spiritual survival.  My faithful will find your reward in 
My Era of Peace and your crown in heaven.” 
 
Saturday, June 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, many people casually have some 
drinks or gamble for entertainment.  It is when you abuse drink 
or gambling that you can become addicted to these things.  
Gambling has a desire to get rick quick, but it can become habit 
forming and even sinful to let it control you, or ruin your 
family finances.  Any kind of addiction can control your mind, 
and you may require counseling to stop.  Do not let any earthly 
excess control your life, or you will be a slave to your body’s 
desires.  Most excesses are sinful and rob valuable time away 
from Me and your family.  Let your soul control your life and 
not your body.  There is always a conflict between what your 
soul wants, and that of your body.  The soul desires holy and 
heavenly things that direct the soul to heaven.  The body’s 
desires for earthly things go beyond your necessities and reach 
for sinful excesses that can lead you to hell.  Whether you let 
the soul or the body run your life, this free will choice will 



determine your eternal destination between heaven or hell.  
Choose to follow the desires of your soul to be holy and with Me 
than the carnal callings of your body.  Go to frequent 
Confession to keep your soul pure and on the narrow road to 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you can see in the vision how your 
leaders are praised and protected from any bad publicity.  Even 
when they are guilty of crimes, they are pardoned without any 
punishment.  The rich and the powerful have their own laws and 
rules which are special for the elite.  This is why it is hard 
to remove bad leaders as long as they are carrying out the plan 
of the one world people.  The vision of the pope shows the 
traditions of what the Church has taught for many years.  There 
is a difference between worldly power and spiritual power.  
Worldly power thrives on sin, and the demons are in control of 
the one world people who control all of the governments behind 
the scenes.  Even My Church will face a future division between 
a schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  Stay close to Me 
in your true faith and traditions, and you will find your way to 
heaven.  Reach out to evangelize souls and save them with My 
help from going to hell.” 
 
Sunday, June 18, 2006: (Corpus Christi, Father’s Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s feast focuses on My 
greatest gift of Myself, Body and Blood, to redeem all of 
mankind.  I told you that I would be with you all the days of 
this age, which I am in My Eucharist.  You have My Real Presence 
among you when you receive Me in Holy Communion or when you 
visit My Blessed Sacrament in Adoration or in My tabernacle.  
Even though there have been attacks to minimize your reverence 
for Me in how you receive Me and how you hide Me in backrooms, I 
am still present in My consecrated Hosts.  Some of you have 
witnessed My miracles of the Eucharist where Blood has appeared 
on the Hosts, or even in Italy where the Host turned into heart 
tissue and the wine into crystals of blood.  These are physical 
signs to those who do not believe in My Real Presence.  Your 
faith in My Eucharist and your Adoration of My Blessed Sacrament 
are your witness of belief in My Real Presence.  Continue to 
give Me reverence in My Real Presence just as My angels are 
always vigilant around every tabernacle containing My 
consecrated Hosts.  Man needs tangible things to understand My 
constant presence among you, and My Body and Blood in the Host 
is a constant reminder of how much I love you.  Show your love 
for Me by being pure in soul by frequent Confession so you are 
worthy to receive your Lord and Master in Holy Communion.” 
 
Monday, June 19, 2006:



 Jesus said: “My people, this beautifully polished tree 
trunk in the vision shows you how you can take something natural 
and make it into a beautiful addition to your house.  Just as 
you use natural things to fit them into your plans, so I start 
with your natural talents and I try to mold you into My plan.  
It is your free will that I do not violate.  My people should be 
praying for discernment to know and follow My plan for their 
lives.  Unless you seek Me as your Savior and are willing to 
repent of your sins, it is hard for Me to use you in your 
mission.  If you struggle to follow your own will, you are 
choosing to follow the broad road to hell instead of the narrow 
road to heaven.  Listen to the callings of your soul to be with 
Me instead of the worldly callings that please your body.  See 
that I direct all of nature in the plants, animals, and even the 
stars.  By following Me, you will be conforming to My natural 
plan, and you will be doing it more out of love than out of a 
duty to a Commandment.  When you follow My plan, you will see 
that it is love that binds you to Me and your neighbors.  Trust 
in My love and My plan for your life, and you will have eternal 
salvation in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the building falling apart 
represents the old traditions of the faith which are being 
discarded by the people of this evil age.  As each generation 
passes, the faith is being watered down to try and keep the 
people coming to church.  Instead of giving in to man’s ways, My 
faithful need to stay strong in their traditions by following My 
ways.  The man escaping by parachute represents My faithful 
leaving for My refuges of protection.  You do not want to remain 
at your houses once the evil ones want to kill you for not 
taking the mark of the beast.  Better to leave for My refuges 
before they come to your house to try and force chips in the 
body on you.  At My refuges My angel will guard you, provide you 
with My heavenly Manna, water, and any needed healings.  When a 
building is falling around you as the coming mandatory chips in 
the hand, you must recognize this sign and move out while you 
can.  Refuse to take any chips in the body and trust Me to take 
care of your needs.” 
 
Tuesday, June 20, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the first reading you are seeing 
how Achab had to stand up to My judgment for his doing away with 
Naboth just to gain his vineyard.  After being told the 
punishment that would come upon him, Achab placed himself in 
sackcloth and ashes in repentance.  I relented of this 
punishment in his time, but it would be exacted against his son 
for the evil Achab had committed.  America has committed many 
sins against Me as well in your abortions, your wars, your 



sexual sins, and all of your cloning and abuse of your DNA 
manipulations.  Even when you have been warned by your modern 
day prophets of your sins, America has not repented, nor have 
you changed your laws.  America will be facing punishment from 
natural disasters, and the  experiments of your scientists.  
There are two pulse machines that can interrupt your 
communication lines.  The one uses your microwave Doppler 
machines to test intensity and distance of the signal.  The 
other machine is intended to simulate the shock wave of an 
atomic bomb that could destroy all of your microchips, thus 
stopping your vehicles of transportation and computers.  These 
weapons could be used selectively when martial law is declared.  
Pray for My protection from these disasters and from these evil 
men who are trying to take over the world.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision could represent Iran 
building a nuclear power plant deep into the ground so it would 
be protected.  Many nations may not want to see Iran generate 
enough nuclear fuel to make an atomic bomb.  Any economic 
sanctions could cause Iran to play their oil card in shutting 
down their oil production, or they could ask China and Russia to 
support them from any military action from the West.  There is a 
potential war that could start in Iran over making nuclear fuel.  
I am calling on your nations not to start another war over these 
nuclear weapons.  This war over oil could cause a World War if 
many parties were involved.  Please pray for peace in the Middle 
East and elsewhere so people are not killed in war.  Work to 
compromise a peace instead of seeking to fight constant wars.” 
 
Wednesday, June 21, 2006: (St. Aloyisus Gonzaga) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s first reading you are 
seeing how Elijah passed on his ministry of being a prophet to 
Elisha.  Elijah’s chariot ride into heaven is one of the few 
prophets given this grace of not having his body decay.  Just as 
you could see the same mantle of Elijah separating the water 
twice, so you have seen how I have given you prophets for every 
age, even until now.  Just because the Bible is a finished work, 
it does not mean that I stopped sending prophets among you.  
Many messengers have been given messages from Me and My Blessed 
Mother just for this age of evil which is leading up to the 
tribulation time.  You can see the increase in immorality all 
around you in your laws, movies, and adult sexual 
establishments.  The prophets and messengers of this age are 
defending the traditions and devotions of faith in My Church.  
You are seeing much persecution and it will only worsen to more 
martyrs for the faith.  Stay close to Me in prayer and My 
sacraments so you can be strong through these trials.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing many of the older 
faithful passing on at the many funerals that you attend.  It is 
unfortunate that more young people are not as strong in their 
faith as their parents.  You have seen many worldly distractions 
in your TV and media that are turning people away from Me and 
are causing people to worship worldly idols.  Your society has 
turned more pagan and your people are not placing Me first in 
their priorities.  There are still only two eternal destinations 
for your soul, either heaven or hell.  This is why it is 
extremely important that you be a good role model as a parent so 
your children can imitate a good moral spiritual life.  Let them 
see your daily prayer life and attendance at Sunday Mass as the 
first step in faith.  Let them see your monthly Confession and 
encourage your children to confess their sins.  Let them see 
your true love of Me in how you live your lives.  You cannot be 
hypocrites, so you must practice what you believe and teach.  By 
giving your children good example and knowledge of the faith, 
you can prepare them for life so they can pass their faith on to 
their children as well.” 
 
Thursday, June 22, 2006: (St. John Fisher, St. Thomas More) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. John Fisher and St. Thomas More 
defended the faith against tyrants like King Henry VIII who 
wanted to control the Church to hide his divorces and 
beheadings.  These  were noble martyrs who stood up against the 
ruling authorities of the time.  It would have been easier to 
allow the king his reign, but they stood up for principle and 
defied the king of his usurping any authority over the Roman 
Catholic Church in his country.  You are about to see another 
division in My Church between the schismatic church and the 
faithful remnant.  The evil segment will promote New Age idol 
worship of things and claim the sexual sins are no longer sins.  
My faithful will also have to defy this evil authority and stand 
up for your true beliefs in worshiping Me only, and follow My 
Commandments.  You will also have to flee to My refuges for 
protection from the one world people who will try and force 
chips in the body on people, or they will be killed.  My angels 
will protect you from these evil ones, but some of you may face 
personal martyrdom for your faith before you can reach My 
refuges.  Refuse to believe in this schismatic church and refuse 
to take chips in your body, even if it may cost you your life.  
Those, who follow My ways of faith, will be rewarded in heaven.  
Those, who give in to the schismatic church’s idol worship or 
knowingly take chips in the body could face the eternal flames 
of hell.” 
 Prayer Group: 



     Jesus said: “My people, China has become a great trading 
partner with many nations investing in China’s cheap labor 
market.  They have slowly been building up as a manufacturing 
country of many exports.  Some of this money has been spent on 
building up a bigger war machine.  They will continue to invite 
other nations to build their factories.  Once this investment 
stops, they will nationalize these companies and move to take 
Taiwan.  The more trade China receives, the more powerful they 
will become.  Beware, My people, because they are using the West 
to prepare for their attempt at world takeover.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, how many more of your young men are 
you going to bury before you desire to stop this war in Iraq?  
You hear statistics of how many American soldiers are killed on 
your news every day.  Most are being killed by roadside bombs 
with no conflict.  Your people are anxious for some signs that 
will start the withdrawal of your troops.  War and the deficits 
cannot go on forever.  Pray that peace will come to this area so 
you can stop the endless killing with no improvement seen.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your construction crews are taking 
advantage of the good weather to make needed repairs.  When wear 
and weather erode your roads, they need constant repair.  In a 
similar way your souls become full of sin and you need to make 
reparation and seek My forgiveness in Confession.  Receiving the 
grace of My sacrament of Reconciliation can repair your souls so 
you can have your spiritual life renewed.  Give praise and 
thanks to your God who loves you so much and gives you continued 
opportunities to purify your souls.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, American factories keep slipping in 
the market share of their products, and without good profits, 
they are struggling to upgrade their factories.  You have some 
gains in productivity, but you are losing slowly in your 
competition.  America needs to improve its morality all over 
your country because the wages of sin are death to your 
spiritual life.  Unless you change your ways, America, you will 
continue to see declines in your industries.  Pray for your jobs 
that are needed to feed your families and provide for your 
necessities.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has failed to learn from his 
history of old wars where there were no winners, but only 
losers.  Unless you profit from arms sales or from interest on 
war debts, there is no reason to have constant wars with 
constant killings.  Constant wars against terrorists and wars 
over land in Israel seem impossible to stop, but with sufficient 
prayer for peace, My victory can be realized.  Send abundant 
prayers to heaven, as this is your best weapon against evil in 
this age.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, your businesses have to make 
sufficient profits in order to keep their doors open.  You 
struggle every day to keep your jobs by working as hard as you 
can.  Keeping your hearts and souls open to Me is the best way 
to keep traveling down the narrow road to heaven.  In addition 
to your being open, you need to be saying ‘yes’ to your 
opportunities in helping others.  By working hard to advance in 
your perfection, you will find your everlasting reward in 
heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, these two feast days of our two 
hearts are a beautiful time to join your hearts to ours.  The 
Immaculate Heart of Mary and My Sacred Heart are beautiful 
images of love found in each of our united hearts.  Our love 
should draw your love to our hearts as well.  I am all love and 
your soul is attracted to the love of your Creator.  Your love 
for Me will always be rewarded by knowing that you can love Me 
forever in heaven.  My love and My gifts will give your soul 
complete spiritual satisfaction that cannot be found anywhere 
else.”  
 
Friday, June 23, 2006: (Sacred Heart of Jesus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in America you have been very 
comfortable with plenty of food, water, and all of your 
necessities.  A hardship for you is not having a daily warm 
shower when you travel abroad.  This view  of those starving in 
Africa is a reminder that you are your brother’s keeper and can 
afford some donations to feed the poor overseas.  You also have 
the poor and homeless even in America at your local food 
shelves.  Many of you have more than enough money for your 
entertainment and your vacations, but you do not always think 
about sharing your money with the poor who are struggling just 
to have something to eat.  Some can afford to tithe ten per cent 
of their income to charity, but those just making it can afford 
a little to others.  Think of the life that the poor are 
suffering and reach out to help Me in them.  Then at the 
judgment when I ask if you fed the hungry, gave water to the 
thirsty, or clothed the naked, you can say that you did help Me 
in them and you will be saved.”    
 Jesus said: “My people, you have just read a few days ago 
how Elijah was carried up into heaven on a fiery chariot.  His 
body did not suffer corruption in the grave.  This vision of My 
Blessed Mother as a ball of light being assumed into heaven is a 
similar event.  My Blessed Mother was free of original sin and 
so while she died, she also did not have her body suffer 
corruption in the grave.  She is so special among men that she 
was given this gift of coming directly into heaven after she 
died.  This is another message concerning My Blessed Mother and 



the celebration of her Immaculate Heart tomorrow.  She was 
immaculately conceived and was pure to receive Me at the 
Annunciation.  Rejoice in these feast days of our two hearts 
that are burning with love for all of you.  She is My Mother, 
but she is also mother to all of mankind.  Call on My Blessed 
Mother as a prayer intercessor and she will bring Me your 
intentions.  She has been named Blessed among man and she is a 
perfect model to follow without any sin.” 
 
Sunday, June 25, 2006: (Calming of the sea Gospel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, if you have Me with you, who could 
be against you?  The apostles were frightened in the boat with 
the storm about them, even though I was in the boat with them.  
They were astounded when I calmed the sea and the wind, and they 
wondered what kind of man I was that the sea obeyed Me.  They 
did not fully comprehend My powers before they received the 
power of the Holy Spirit.  Fear of the Lord is a gift of the 
Holy Spirit, but all other fears and anxieties are from the evil 
one.  Trust in Me, for everything is very difficult for man 
because you are concerned about how I will take care of you.  Do 
not be afraid because I am still in the boat with you at all 
times.  Faith in My help is how you should live your life every 
day.  When you consecrate all of your life over to Me, you are 
not worrying about anything because you know I will watch over 
your soul.  You may face some trials in life and even 
persecution or martyrdom, but your faith in Me will gain you 
eternal salvation in heaven.”  
 
Monday, June 26, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the vision you see various homes 
that can cost a little or a lot of money, but it is home for the 
owners.  People put all kinds of decorations in their homes, but 
if you really love Me, you will have pictures, statues, or icons 
of Me in your various rooms.  You may suffer some persecutions 
for having Me in every room, but your Father, who sees in 
secret, will reward you.  The more that you give public witness 
to Me before men, the more sincere I will see that your love is 
for Me.  Even your prayers before meals and your Nativity Scene 
for Christmas give witness to your belief in Me.  I have told 
you how I go to prepare a place for you and I have many mansions 
in heaven for those who believe in Me and repent of their sins.  
Your home on earth has a special meaning for you in your earthly 
family, but your heavenly home will have even more meaning for 
you among your heavenly family.” 
 
Tuesday, June 27, 2006:



 Jesus said:  “My people, you have just visited Yellowstone 
where there are a lot of steam and hot water vents, and many 
small earthquakes.  This is sitting on a super volcano that has 
had several huge eruptions with 600 thousand year intervals.  
Many of your scientists do not believe that Yellowstone is ready 
to erupt, but they could not predict Mt. St. Helen’s eruption 
either.  This vision and other visions have shown you some 
serious eruptions that are about to take place.  The Cascade 
volcanoes and Yellowstone are sleeping giants that are about to 
awaken.  A significant Yellowstone eruption could greatly 
influence America’s weather and could kill thousands or even 
millions of people.  Other Cascade volcanoes will have less of 
an effect.  You will see increasing earthquakes in these regions 
before any eruptions.  These eruptions will be another part of 
the natural disasters that will be occurring in America because 
of your unrepentant sins.  Pray much for all of your people who 
are not spiritually ready to lose their lives.  Pray for 
conversions for these souls before it is too late to save them.” 
 
Thursday, June 29, 2006: (St. Peter & St. Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have read the accounts in the 
Acts of the Apostles and St. Paul’s Epistles how both St. Peter 
and St. Paul suffered at the hands of the Romans and the Jews 
for proclaiming My Gospel.  Many of the converts to Christianity 
also had to suffer for being devoted to following My ways of 
love.  Even in your day, I have told you that you will be 
persecuted more and more even for speaking out against abortion, 
living in fornication, and homosexual lifestyles.  In your 
papers  there is concern for My Church being brought to trial by 
World Courts for proclaiming My Gospel against the sexual sins.  
These are the beginnings of what you will be forbidden to speak 
in public  or you may risk prison sentences for worldly 
interpretations of discrimination.  Speaking out about the 
immorality of abortion, contraception, fornication, adultery, 
masturbation, and homosexual acts will be frowned on by your 
society because they love their sins and they do not want anyone 
telling them it is a sin.  Those, who still proclaim My Gospel 
to save souls, will do so at the risk of prison and possibly 
martyrdom in years to come.  The same people, who controlled 
kingdoms and power, were the ones who martyred St. Peter and St. 
Paul, and they will be the same ones who will try to kill you 
for your faith as well.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is about two kinds of 
mass evacuations.  The first mass of car evacuations is from a 
threatening hurricane and flooding from heavy rains.  The second 
mass of car evacuations in the mountains is from a massive 
earthquake followed by a large volcano going off.  I told you 



that from June of this year on you will see some natural 
disasters cause a loss of life and property.  Already you have 
seen some massive flooding in Maryland, Pennsylvania, and the 
New England states.  Some have died and many have had to 
evacuate to higher ground.  You will see even more severe 
hurricanes, storms, earthquakes, and even volcanoes threatening 
your country because of your sexual sins and your abortions.  I 
have told you to move to safer places away from water and 
hurricane sensitive areas.  Even moving away from earthquake and 
volcano sensitive areas would save many lives.  Some may think 
moving is not necessary, but those, who have lost their homes, 
now understand this wisdom.  Pray for all of the victims of 
these disasters, but pray more for conversions and the saving of 
souls from their sins.” 
 
Friday, June 30, 2006: (1st Holy Martyrs of Holy Roman Church) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of water flowing is a 
laver of grace needed to forgive the sins of America.  Your 
country needs to repent of its sins and change its laws that 
allow the sin of abortion.  The Israelites had to suffer their 
country being taken over during the Babylonian Exile, but this 
was a punishment for adoring idols of foreign gods instead of 
being faithful to Me.  This reading showing Jerusalem being set 
on fire is a dramatic example to any country that discards My 
laws and worships false idols.  America, especially, needs to 
heed this reading because you also worship idols of money, 
possessions, sports, and lust in sexual sins.  You spend more 
time pleasing your body with earthly concerns than you do 
pleasing Me in prayer and Adoration.  If America continues on 
its path of sin and corruption without worshiping Me, you also 
will be taken over and everything will be taken away from you.  
The vision of the masonic ring is a symbol of the one world 
people who will be the instruments of this takeover.  Heed My 
warning, America, for you are about to go into your own exile.  
Some will be martyred for their faith, while others will be 
protected at My refuges.  Pray much for the saving of souls and 
refuse to take the chips of the masons into your bodies.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the iced up bridge in the summer is 
a sign to you that there are going to be some serious changes in 
the weather.  You have seen some unusual hailstone storms when 
there are great changes in temperature.  Other northern areas 
have seen cooler temperatures also.  The greatest changes in 
weather come from continuous eruptions from volcanoes that send 
much smoke and debris high into the atmosphere.  Enough high 
smoke can block out the sun and cause cooler temperatures in the 
immediate area.  Without sun and warmth, many crops would not 
grow and there could be some local famines.  Be prepared in your 



food storage if your crops will fail from lack of sun and rain.  
You are about to see some severe natural disasters that could 
cause cooling from earthquakes and volcanic eruptions.  Prepare 
yourselves to evacuate at a moment’s notice if such an event 
happens.  Have your guardian angels lead you to places safe from 
these events.  I love you and I will always answer your prayer 
for help in your trials.” 


